Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Trenton Town Council held on Tuesday May 5, 2020 at 7:00 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.
	


Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Trenton Town Council held on Tuesday May 5 2020 at 7:00 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main Street, Trenton, Utah.

Present:	Mayor			Lynn Payne
Councilmember 	Donny Merrill
				Stephanie Merrill
Rachelle Ludwinski				Stacey Wangsgard 
		Clerk 			Macall Smith			
	

Guests: Deputy Michasean Bartoli, Ken Allsop via Zoom.

MAYOR PAYNE CALLED THE MEETING TO ORDER AT 7:05 P.M.

Councilmember Wangsgard led those in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.

Approval of Agenda
Mayor Payne requested that Cemetery fence be added to the agenda.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOVED TO APPROVE THE MEETING AGENDA AS WITH THE ADDITION. COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION, WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Approval of Minutes
Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the April 23, 2020 meeting minutes.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO APPROVE THE APRIL 23, 2020 MEETING MINUTES AS PRINTED.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Public Comment:
There was no public comment at this time.

Agenda items:
Water resources report- Councilmember Rachelle Ludwinski
Councilmember Ludwinski presented a water resource report that she compiled with the help of J-U-B.   She shared that the purpose behind it was to determine what to expect from the water sources and compare it with the average amount of water used per hook-up in Trenton.   She shared that the average daily use in Trenton right now is 1161 thousand gallons or .8 gallons per minute but that on an average day in July we are using 1.22 gallons per minute per hook-up in Trenton..  She shared that right now the springs are producing 412 thousand gallons per minute but that in the summer that number drops to 309 thousand gallons  She shared that after the recommended 25% emergency reserve that is accounted for the town has 79 hook-ups as of 2018 and that this year we have given out all six which takes the total available to 73.  She shared that this amount is supposed last Trenton through 2050.  She explained that with the springs being redeveloped in the last few years this is only the data available, she suggested that the numbers on a drought year could be different from the numbers today.   She said that the town knows enough to say that this is what they are comfortable with today but in a few years and with more data a review may be helpful.  The Mayor pointed out that the town also needs to take into consideration the growth that the dairies in town have expressed that they are hoping to have.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that the 2019 water conservation plan indicates that our current water system, which is expected to last until 2050, should be able to accommodate the 125 new homes.  She pointed out that if we continue to grow at the rate experienced this year Trenton would only have enough water and capacity to last for 10 or so years.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that if the town allows for more growth than this, plans for increased water supply along with an increase in the infrastructure will have to be made.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she feels the one of the next steps need to be finding out what the town could and could not do with regards to limiting stock.  She questioned if two hook-ups per year for the next thirty years would be something to consider.  Mayor Payne pointed out that the only available water source is the Bear River, which could be a costly source.  Councilmember Donny Merrill pointed out that we have been in a wet cycle and the numbers could change drastically in a dry year.  Councilmember Donny Merrill asked about developers bringing water with them to provide water to the lots created.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that one issue with this idea could be that if the water is even usable for the lot.  Councilmember Ludwinski asked if it were legal to state that any new homes built in Trenton would be required to use secondary water for outside watering, Councilmember Wangsgard suggested writing questions down for the Planning & Zoning Commission look into as the Zoning Ordinance is updated.  Mayor Payne asked if it would be wise to take some time to think over the items presented.  The Council agreed that with the Moratorium and the lack of water hook-ups right now would be a good opportunity to answer some of the questions discussed.  

Ordinance No. 20–05-01- A Temporary Moratorium on Subdivisions
Councilmember Wangsgard read the Ordinance aloud.  The Council discussed the details of the Ordinance.  They determined that all divisions of land would be considered part of the Moratorium.  They discussed that any land being split into separate parcels would qualify as a subdivision as per the Utah State Code.  They pointed out that now was an opportunity to look into updating the Zoning Ordinance, with no water hook-ups available for this year.  They also discussed that this would be an opportunity to make the Zoning Ordinance more clear and easier to read.  Mayor Payne pointed out that with the complexity of the current Ordinance the Allsop Subdivision will cost the town over $2000, he felt that the Ordinance needed to be clearer to avoid costs like this.  It was pointed out that the Ordinance allows for the town to collect all fees that are incurred as a part of a subdivision and could be charged to the developer.  Councilmember Wangsgard read from section 10.5 of the Zoning Ordinance that says: ATTORNEY'S FEES, ENGINEERING FEES AND OTHER PROFESSIONAL FEES AND COSTS,  Fees.   All fees incurred by the town for professional services relation to a subdivision shall be passed on directly to the subdivider for payment.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOVED TO APPROVE ORDINANCE 20-05-01.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Report on County Sheriff’s office-Lt Mikelshan Bartschi
[bookmark: _Hlk41753135]Lt Bartschi discussed the upcoming years Sheriff’s Office contract; he shared the actual hours spent in Trenton versus the contracted hours and explained that due to the difference the price for services has increased this year.  He asked if the town had received a copy of the proposed contract for next year, he stated that one would be emailed to the town for review.  He discussed animal control and presented the idea of a County animal shelter, he asked for a representative from Trenton to be a part of the discussions.  Lt. Bartschi shared with the Council that the Sheriff’s office is considering a Probation unit in Cache County.  The Council discussed concerns they had here in Trenton as well as the procedures for reporting issues to the department.

Consideration of the installation of a private irrigation pipeline on the Trenton Town road right of way on 800 South- Dave Ezola
Councilmember Donny Merrill shared some new information that he has obtained from the County that he felt may impact the decision made by the Council last month.  He stated that the County is in the process of adopting a policy regarding allowing pipes in the right of way and the responsibilities that the utility owner would have to the municipality if repairs need to be done or damage occurs to the road.  Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she felt that the item should be tabled until more information is available.  The Council asked Councilmember Donny Merrill to bring more information to the June meeting.  Mayor Payne expressed his opinion that he feels that if the town makes the utility line owner responsible then there is no reason to not investigate the issue further.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO TABLE THE ITEM AND LOOK INTO IT FURTHER AT THE JUNE MEETING WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Parks & Cemetery update
Councilmember Stephanie Merrill shared that she has talked with Parker Haviland and has agreed to pay for 25% of the materials to put in a fence at the cemetery.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO APPROVE SHARING TWENTY FIVE PERCENT OF THE SUPPLIES FOR INSTALLING A NEW FENCE AT THE CEMETERY.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.


Water update
Councilmember Ludwinski discussed the jump in water usage that occurs in the winter months she explained that the system seems to be having some issues with the flow meter and is on the fritz.  She feels that it needs to be repaired or perhaps replaced.  She asked for approval for replacement or repairs on the water system.  Mayor Payne said he would like to know the extent of the repairs needed before making that decision.  She discussed some of the options for using the remaining $45,000 from the CDBG funding that was awarded last year.  She shared the costs for a new chlorine building $85,000 for building built on site or $71,000 for a precast building.  She explained that other options for using the remaining $45,000 included a new computer, insulation in the interconnect building and new water meters.  Mayor Payne thanked Councilmember Ludwinski for all her work on the water resource report.
 
Roads update
Councilmember Donny Merrill informed the Council that Clair Cole has given a bid of $4900 to finish 800 East, he clarified that this was for the labor to lay the chip seal only and didn’t include the oil and gravel.  Mr. Cole also bid the patching job along Center street to be around $13,000 and a patch job at Main and 400 North would be around $2200.  Councilmember Donny Merrill updated that the County has been out and sprayed the roadsides, he expects a bill anytime.  The Council discussed the need to finish covering the irrigation pipe that is in the parking lot at the park.  The Council asked Councilmember Donny Merrill to get some final costs on the project that included the cost of the chip seal.

Planning & Zoning update
Councilmember Wangsgard shared that the Planning and Zoning Commission met last Friday, at the meeting the Allsop Subdivision was reviewed.  The Commission tabled it and requested that some changes be made, these changes will be forwarded onto the town attorney for review.  Following this the Commission will have the matter on their May regular meeting agenda.  Councilmember Wangsgard stated that two sketch plan reviews, Lapray Subdivision and Parker Haviland, were also discussed at the meeting on May 1st.  She shared that the Planning Commission informed them of the potential moratorium and let them know that if passed the subdivision process would be on hold until the update on the ordinances could be completed.  Councilmember Wangsgard shared that she was hesitant to require the Allsop’s to pay for all the expenses incurred up to this point because they were not given notice.  She stated that she felt a discussion needed to take place to determine if the costs were going to be forwarded onto the Allsop’s.  She felt that at the least the engineering fees should be paid.  Mayor Payne stated that if they weren’t made aware of the costs he wasn’t sure he felt comfortable charging them for the costs up to this point.

Mayor Payne commented that he feels that the Town is on the threshold of looking at the future of Trenton, and he feels that there needs to be a workable plan for the future.

Adjournment 
[bookmark: _Hlk29259664]COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO ADJOURN THE REGULARLY SCHEDULED TOWN COUNCIL MEETING AT 8:36 P.M. WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.
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